

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12 DECEMBER 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, C Newcombe, 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr Duddy, Water Service




Mr C Grant, Water Service





Mr J Campbell, Water Service





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/27:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McKeegan.
Chairman’s Business

Congratulations
Councillor McMullan offered his congratulations to Mr Sean McQuillan on his appointment of President of Ballycastle Credit Union.
He also offered congratulations to Dr John McSparran on his appointment of Chairman to the Ulster County Board.  He stated that this was a great step forward and would be of benefit to the area.

Expressions of sympathy
Councillor McMullan offered his sympathies to the family of the late Eugene McAuley who was a past employee of the Council and was buried at the weekend.  He stated that it was heartening to see Councillors and Officers at the funeral and informed members that he would write to the family.
Councillor Blaney expressed his sympathy to the O Kane family on the passing of James O Kane who was a previous Chief Executive of the Council.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was very sad news and asked that he be informed of the arrangements.

Councillor Harding stated that she would like to be associated with these comments and stated that she had known Mr O Kane for over thirty years.  She stated that she also wanted to thank all Councillors and Officers who attended her mother’s funeral and also those who sent cards and messages.
Councillor McMullan conveyed his sympathies to Councillor Harding on the loss of her mother.

Members also conveyed their sympathies to Councillor McMullan on the loss of his mother.

Alert of loitering outside Primary Schools, Ballycastle
Councillor Harding stated that there had been reports of a man loitering outside the local primary schools and she asked that the press take note of this and inform parents to contact the police if they noticed anything suspicious.
Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and thanked the TSM for the immediate response when asked to investigate the perimeter.

Moyle Sports Awards
Councillor McMullan congratulated the winners and commiserated with the losers of the Moyle Sports Awards and thanked Mr McAfee and the committee for all of their hard work.

Clare Tourism Conference
Councillor McMullan stated that the Clare Tourism Conference was a big success and informed members that the officers of Clare County Council had displayed an interest in the Causeway project.  He stated that they had issued an invitation to the Chairman and the Clerk to have a look at the ongoing work with their Cliffs of Moher Project and informed members that this was with DETI at the minute and would reach Council in the new year.  
05/27:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 NOVEMBER 2005
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th November 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th November 2005                   be adopted”.
05/27:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14th NOVEMBER 2005

Ballintoy Toilet Block


Councillor McShane stated that the section in the minutes referring to the proposed closure of the Ballintoy Toilet Block was incorrectly worded.  She informed members that she had asked Council to reconsider closing the toilets.

This was noted.


Moyle Twinning update

Councillor McCambridge stated that she wanted to give Councillors an update on the Moyle Twinning Association.  


After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”


Councillor McCambridge stated that a letter had been sent to Council requesting that they undertake an Audit of the association’s current financial position and enquired as to what would happen now.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the Council was able to perform such an audit as it had a stake in the organisation. 

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would perform an Audit of the current financial position of the Moyle Twinning Association.


The meeting continued out of committee.

05/27:04 
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM THE WATER SERVICE FOR THEIR CAPITAL WORKS PRESENTATION



Councillor McMullan welcomed Mr Duddy from the Water Service and asked him to introduce his colleagues.



Mr Duddy thanked Council for allowing them to make their presentation and informed members that with him were Mr Ciaran Grant, Engineering and Procurement Manager and Mr John Campbell who was representing the local branch of the Water Service.



Mr Duddy proceeded with his report, he referred to page 5 of the report and informed members that £22 million would be spent over the next few years.



He informed members that the proposed work for capital works programme had been listed under three categories.



Firstly, projects under construction or programmed to commence this year with a value of £348k, Mr Duddy referred members to page 6 of the report for these.  Secondly, projects scheduled to commence in the next two years, with an expenditure of £13,122k, Mr Duddy stated that a list of these works could be found on page 7 of the report and which included the Glens Zone Watermain Improvements, Ballycastle Sewerage Scheme and various Waste Water Treatment Works.  Mr Duddy informed members that the work listed was other projects under consideration with a cost of £8,410k.  He referred members to page 8 of the report and stated that these were longer term schemes for the Bushmills Drainage Area Plan and Ballycastle Waste Water Treatment Works.


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Grant stated that all sewers were being looked at and that any new networks were being constructed with separate storm and sewage streams.


Mr Duddy stated that historically sewage systems were designed and constructed with combined waste and storm outlets but that these now needed to be updated and separated.



In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr Campbell confirmed that the work on the storm sewers at Ann Street, Ballycastle had been completed.



Councillor M Black referred to page 7 of the report and enquired about the Sewerage scheme for Ballycastle.


In reply, Mr Grant stated that £2.2 million had been assigned for a drainage area study with water sewage works for approval.  He informed members that once this had been approved work on a new tank sewer plus storm tank could begin.


In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Grant stated that the upgrading of wastewater treatment works at Ballintoy, on page 7 of the report, was still being appraised and they were trying to reach agreement with the Environmental Heritage Service and that depending on costs this would hopefully commence next year.


In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Grant stated that this scheme was high priority and on the programme for 2006.


Councillor McAllister stated that the situation in Ballintoy at present was highly unacceptable and informed members that it could not be in line with directives to have raw sewage going into the sea.



In reply, Mr Duddy stated that the Water Service had to decide the best way forward with funding available.  He informed members that one of the reasons for reform was to make more funding available.  He stated that the £22 million shown for this area had shown good intent.


Councillor McConaghy enquired about the Tunduff scheme at Causeway Road.  He stated that he had correspondence from 4th March 2003 asking that two additional properties sign up to the scheme and having completed this, the scheme would be viable.  He informed members that this was completed and that it was now nearly 2006 and as yet there had been no work on this scheme. 


In reply, Mr Duddy stated that this was currently being considered along with possible schemes at Whitepark Bay and Templastragh.  He stated that the economics of a possible scheme at Tunduff would be examined along with these.  He informed members that he would like to resolve this issue as it had been discussed at this meeting last year, he stated that he would investigate the matter and get back to Councillor McConaghy within two weeks.


In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Duddy confirmed that the sixteen houses from Templastragh into Portbraddon would be included.



In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Duddy informed members that there had been an increase in the yardstick cost for water supply.  He stated that at present costs were £4,000 per property built before 1998/99 and £5,000 for drinking water schemes.  He informed members that new properties were slightly lower in costs at £2,900.  He stated that he would include further information on this in his reply to Councillor McConaghy.


Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.


In reply to Councillor McMullan’s query on the proposed water charges, Mr Duddy stated that customers who were entitled to a meter would be contacted to deal with this.  He informed members that the Water service had been installing stop cock boxes on all new developments and that these were compatible with meters.  He stated that there would be a big community advertising campaign as NI Water Ltd was set up giving advice where needed.


Councillor McMullan enquired about the agricultural side of this and asked about boring for water.



In reply, Mr Duddy stated that water charges would be payable for any connection to the water main.  He informed members that if it was not used then it was not chargeable but that it would be up to EHS to investigate private wells.  He stated that he would have EHS update Council on the situation on licensing for wells.



Councillors McAllister and McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.



Councillor Harding enquired as to the problems of flooding and surface water at Drumavoley, Ballycastle.  She stated that a lot of water was being lost and that this should be looked at.  She also asked about the inspection of hydrants.


In reply, Mr Campbell stated that the problem would be investigated and informed members that hydrants were inspected once a year.


Councillor McConaghy enquired about sewage system at Ballyallaght.  He stated that there were 24 houses and informed members that 16 of these were new and 6 were in progress and that these had their own sewage system provided by the developer.  He pointed out that the original eight houses had no sewage system and asked that this be investigated.



Mr Duddy stated that the 24 houses together would have been eligible for a public sewage system but that the developer had dealt with his houses, and he informed members that he would look into this.



Having answered all other members queries, Councillor McMullan thanked the representatives of the Roads Service for attending.
05/27:05 
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

People’s Park, Garron Road, Glenariff

The TSM stated that further to the Planning Service report to Council on 24th October recommending refusal in respect of the Garron Road Peoples Park Scheme and Council’s subsequent deferral, an office meeting in respect of this application had taken place on Thursday 3rd November.  He informed members that it was stated by representatives from the Planning Service including EHS, that the primary reason for their recommended refusal was the scale of works over the proposed Hinterland site. He stated that it was agreed that Council’s Consultants, Whittaker and Watt, would liaise closely with the EHS in order to establish the exact scale of works which may be acceptable at this site and that it was anticipated that a revised scaled down plan would be available for Council’s meeting of 12th December at which stage a decision would have to be taken whether or not the scheme could proceed.

The TSM stated that he had hoped to have the details needed for the meeting but that EHS had been unavailable in the last few days.  He stated that this would be available for the meeting in January.
Re-surfacing of the Tow River Path, Ballycastle

The TSM stated that as requested by Council at their meeting of 10th October, costs had now been established in respect of the provision of a bitmac surface to the existing dust path along the Tow River, Ballycastle.

He informed members that the cost to provide a 50mm deep dense bitmac base course of 200mm nominal size stone and 25mm of close graded wearing course of 10mm nominal size stone would be £18,164.50.

He stated that maintenance on this path at present, due to the dust surface and local flooding was approximately £1500 per annum.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the TSM stated that the protective surface should protect against flooding but that there was a weakness in the bank itself.
Councillor M Black stated that she supported this but that she was shocked at the costs involved.

The TSM stated that this price was a guide and that it would still have to be tendered; he informed members that this price could go up or down.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it would be nice to have this completed but suggested that this be left until the rates estimates meeting.

This was agreed.

Request for replacement summer seats, Mosside

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Mosside Development Group requesting Council consider the replacement of two existing summer seats at the entrance to Mosside Gardens.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Enhancement of Liscolman Play Area

The TSM stated that further to his report to Council of 10th October and Council’s approval to match fund Liscolman Community Association in order to enhance play provision within Liscolman Play Area further options were currently being considered by the Group, all of which were fully compliant with Council policy for additional play equipment to suit all ages.

He informed members that the present budget approved by Council is £10,000 with 50% being funding by grant through the Group.

The TSM stated that following the Groups consideration it was proposed to seek tenders for the supply and installation of the preferred equipment via public tender with the results of their tender being brought before Council at a future date for their approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM proceed to tender for the proposed enhancement of Liscolman play area.
Waterfoot Village Car Park
The TSM stated that as requested by Council, budget costs had been established for the provision of street lighting at Waterfoot car park and the lighting and resurfacing of the existing right of way to the rear of Main Street, Waterfoot.

He informed members that the proposal included the supply and installation of a number of 5 metre street columns with suitable lanterns wired from the toilet block where the controls would be located together with the importation of 65mm nominal size crushed rock to make up levels and firm cross falls, the installation of 4 no. road gullies, dense base course bitumen macadam, with 20mm nominal size stone 60mm compacted depth to BS4987 part 1 1993 finished with wearing course of hot rolled asphalt 30/14, 40mm compacted depth to BS4987 part 1 1993, to surface the existing right of way.

He stated that this provision would cost in the region of £56,000 plus professional fees.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the TSM stated that he was meeting with DSD on Wednesday and that he could mention funding but that this would have to be dealt with by Community Safety.
Councillor McMullan suggested that this be phased in and informed members that this would cut down the cost.

The TSM stated that this would work as there were geographically two separate areas.

After discussion, it was agreed, regarding the proposed scheme at Waterfoot, that the TSM would mention funding to DSD at his meeting with them on Wednesday but that this would also have to be raised with the Community Safety Partnership.  It was also agreed that the first part of this would be included in the rates meeting.
Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park

Councillor McAllister referred to the Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park, and requested that the mound which remained from the original play area be removed as it served no purpose.
After discussion, it was agreed, with regard to the Bushmills Toilet Block and Coach Park, that the mound would be removed.
In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that he hoped that the feasibility report for the proposed work to the marina in Ballycastle would be back in January.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TSM agreed that the costings for work at Woodvale Park, Bushmills would be brought back to the next meeting.
Road Sweeping in Mayo Drive, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor Harding, the TSM confirmed that the obligation in areas such as Mayo Drive in Ballycastle was for a litter pick over statutory areas.  He informed members that areas of Mayo Drive were still under the Northern Ireland Housing Executive and that there was no requirement for Council to sweep these areas.

Play Area in Glentaisie, Ballycastle

In reply to Councillor M Black, the TSM stated that he hoped to have work underway for the play area in Glentaisie, Ballycastle by May/June 2006.

After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report would be adopted”.

05/27:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Campbeltown Ferry Update
The TDRM stated that a joint meeting had been held including representatives of Moyle District Council, (Cllr McConaghy, TDRM and TSM).  He informed members that the Scottish side was represented by Argyll and Bute Council, Argyll and the Islands Enterprise, Visit Scotland and Dalriada Business Action Group.  He stated that a full minute of the meeting was not to hand at the time of writing but had been circulated at the meeting.
After discussion, it was agreed that having circulated the minutes for the meeting regarding the Campbeltown Ferry Service, Councillors could contact Mr McGarry with any questions.
G.C.V.C. Timber Decking

The TDRM stated that over the past two months there had been accidents reported whereby staff members had slipped on the timber decking around the Visitors Centre.  He informed members that inspections had been carried out by the Health & Safety Officer and advice had been taken on possible remedies.  He stated that the preferred option was an application of a substance called Flocrete which would add grip to the surface but that unfortunately we were advised that this could not be applied until the spring of 2006 as the decking needed to be dry.  He stated that the estimate cost was circa £3½k.

The TDRM stated that an alternative but temporary solution was to cover the decking with galvanised expanded metal which would reduce the risk of slip and that the cost of this option was circa £3k.

He pointed out that given the dangerous state of the decking and advice from Health & Safety officer it was recommended that Council proceed with the application of the expanded metal.
After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed work at the GCVC concerning laying of galvanised expanded metal onto the timber decking could proceed.

The TDRM also referred members to the circulated press release with information regarding the winning design for the GCVC.  He stated that this would be on display in the foyer of the Moyle District Council offices for the next two weeks and that all other architectural designs could be viewed between the hours of 10:00am and 12 noon by calling at the Council reception.
Glens Gateway Signs Update

The TDRM stated that following Council`s  instruction to provide costings for the design and production of a panel to be located at the Giant`s Causeway Visitors Centre, we had met with the company (Exclaim) that produced the panels used at the time of “Foot and Mouth”.  He informed members that they had come back with the following estimate of cost :-
Cost to construct the 1220mm x 920mm Solvent vinyl printed sign mounted onto 5mm foamex with attached aluminium frame was £200.00.  Design time on this was £240.00 at £40.00 per hour.  He informed members that this cost may increase or decrease depending on the extent of final brief and changes and that full colour proofs were £30.00 per proof.  The TDRM stated that we would probably need two of these to check the colours but that other PDF proofs were free of charge.  He pointed out that delivery date cost to one address via overnight courier was £20.00 and that following a query about the durability of the panel the company forwarded further details :-

He stated that if there were any concerns about the durability then we could build this into a one inch box section with a wipe matt laminate.  He pointed out that this was more than robust to survive the environment of the Moyle district weather.  

The TDRM stated that the final total cost estimated £520.00 subject to VAT.
After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the Glens Gateway sign.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, it was agreed that the TSM would consult with Riada Signs to establish the situation regarding the sign for White Park Road, Bushmills.

Glenariff River Walk

The TDRM stated that the Glenariff Development Group contacted council officers to inform them that the grass along the Glenariff River Walk had become very long and asking if council would cut it.

He informed members that as Council did not schedule this walk in its grounds maintenance programme the Conservation Volunteers where requested to cost the work.

He stated that the total Cost for CVNI to cut the grass 3 visits June July September was £850 + VAT.

After discussion, it was agreed that the costs for the CVNI to cut the grass at Glenariff River Walk would be approved in principle but that this matter would be considered at the Rates Estimates meeting to see if Council could have this work carried out at a reduced rate.

National Cycle Network, Ballyshannon to Ballycastle, Route 93

The TDRM stated that Sustrans were proposing to erect 4 information panels, 1 cycle counter and 2 cycle stands for the Moyle District Council area.

He informed members that they had secured 65% funding for information panels, cycle stands and 50% for cycle counters from NITB and were now requesting that Council provide match funding totalling £3,508.

He stated that Council should be reminded that they had already contributed £1,500 towards signage on the Route 93 from Ballycastle to Larne.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the signs recently erected were very prominent and close to the road.  She informed members that they did not seem to be integrated.

In reply to the request for funding, Councillor McMullan stated that he thought that Council had given enough money to this.

Councillors McConaghy and M Black agreed  with these comments.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the request from Sustrans for match funding from Council would not be approved.  It was also agreed that the TDRM would write to Sustrans regarding the prominence of the signage erected in the Moyle Area.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That the Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
05/27:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The DFA stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from the following groups; Ballintoy and District Community Development Association, Rathlin Development & Community Association, Ballycastle District Tractor Ploughing Society and Knockmoy Residents Association.

She stated that of the £2,000 budget, £1,550, had been spent, leaving a balance of £450.00.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Voluntary Contributions Grants would be awarded to the four applicants 
and that the remaining £50 be donated to Marie Curie Cancer Care.”
It was also agreed that a different charity would be suggested each year for remaining monies.
Councillor McCambridge thanked Councillors for this suggestion.

Councillor McMullan congratulated Councillor McCambridge for her work within the group and stated that Moyle was lucky to have to such a successful Marie Curie service in the area.

Flexible Working Request
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
The DFA stated that a request had been submitted from the Receptionist within the Recreation Centre for flexible working in accordance with DTI Employment Regulations.

The DFA went on to outline the proposed working hours and stated that this change would be subject to a trial period of three months with an initial review conducted after one month.

After discussion on the DTI Employment Regulations, It was agreed that the request for Flexible Working conditions from the Receptionist within the Recreation Centre would be granted on a trial period of three months with an initial review conducted after one month.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Christmas Holidays

The DFA stated that the statutory holidays for staff were 23rd, 26th and 27th December and 2nd January 2005.

She informed members that in addition it was proposed that the offices close to the public on the 22nd December at 1.00pm for which staff would be taking annual leave.

She stated that the Council Building would therefore be closed from1pm on Thursday 22nd , 23rd, 26th and 27th December 2005 and 2nd January 2006 to facilitate staff holidays. 
This was agreed.

Councillor McMullan informed members that he would be holding a drinks reception for all staff and members on Wednesday 21st December 2005 at 2:00pm.

Land Lettings - Cushendall

The DFA stated that Land Lettings for 2005/06 for Coast Road Field, Cushendall, had been advertised and the following amount had been offered; £300.00, Mr John O’Neill.

After discussion it was agreed that the amount shown for land letting for the Coast Road Field, Cushendall be approved.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

Visibility Splays Fairhill Street Ballycastle

The DFA stated that C & E Property Developers had recently purchased John Nicholl’s dwelling house and premises at Fairhill Street for a new development project and had approached Campbell McKee Solicitors asking Council to help facilitate the construction of Visibility Splays at Fairhill Street, by agreeing to certain accommodation works in relation to a wall at the tow bridge.  She informed members that a copy of the plan was attached showing a proposed boundary alteration along the line of the tow bridge and over towards a wall which was currently owned by the Council and which protruded out slightly into the pathway at Fairhill Street. 

Councillor McIlroy stated that there had been discussions on this topic with the Retail Environment Group and that it was felt that this was the opportune time to discuss with the developers a right of way through Ballycastle.

Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.

Councillor Blaney agreed and stated that this could be the last opportunity for a one way system to be examined.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the CO and TDO would investigate the possibility of Council acquiring a pathway or road in this area.

Beach House Café
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

After discussion, during which the Clerk outlined the cost of acquiring the remaining years of the lease,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,


“That Council would not be interested in the attainment of the Beach House Café 
at the discussed price.”

On a vote being taken, there were twelve votes in favour of, and none against the proposal, which was carried.
Fisherman’s Path

The DFA stated that following Councils decision to dispose of the Fisherman’s Path, the next stage was to offer the path for sale on the open market.  She informed members that Council’s agent S McIlroy could advertise the sale, but a reserve price should be set in advance.  She pointed out that before a final decision was made, Council would be informed of the highest offers received.

After discussion, it was agreed that the DFA would bring back the agents advice regarding a price for the Fisherman’s path, Ballycastle, to the next meeting.

Councillors McShane and Blaney left the meeting at this point.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Risk Management

The DFA stated that a copy of the Whistle Blowing Policy was attached for approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Whistle Blowing Policy would be approved.

IT Systems

The DFA stated that following the Council meeting on 12 October, Council agreed to proceed with the proposed improvements to the Councils IT systems.

She stated that further research and work had been carried out, and another six companies were approached and asked to tender a price, along with a “best solution” for Moyle in terms of IT requirements and the Local Government Auditors Report.

She informed members that three companies responded BT/BIC, NITEC and SLA and following ongoing correspondence and supplier interviews a table was attached to provide a summary of the response.

The DFA stated that NITEC had included within their proposal a higher specification of servers, a comprehensive back-up solution, and all the necessary software was included. She stated that it was therefore proposed that Council proceed with NITEC based on their proposal and value for money, since this was the lowest quote submitted, over a 4 year period.

After discussion, 


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Council would proceed with NITEC’s tender for the proposed 
improvements to the Council’s IT system.”

Councillors McShane and Blaney returned to the meeting.

Absenteeism

The DFA stated that absenteeism figures for Months 1-7 (Apr-Nov) indicated an absenteeism rate of 5.04%.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that the DFA would bring back the Absenteeism figures having broken them down into hours. 

Registration Fees

The DFA stated that a copy of the Registration Fees for Marriages/Civil Partnership to be introduced from 5 December 2005, was attached.

In reply to queries from members, it was agreed that the DFA would confirm the breakdown for costings for the Registration fees and bring this back to Council.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Giants Causeway Visitors Centre
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Whittaker & Watt Architects, Design Consultants for the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre, requesting a meeting with Council to discuss a loss of revenue figure following their commission being rescinded.
The Clerk suggested that legal advice be taken in this matter.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would seek legal advice regarding the matter of Whittaker and Watt Architects and the Giants Causeway Visitor’s Centre.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Financial Reports

The DFA stated that Councillors Financial Reports Months 1-7 (Revenue) were attached for information and that Capital Reports Months 1-8 would be circulated on the night.

Final Actual Penny Product 2004/05

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Rates Collection Agency, informing Council of an error in the calculation of the Actual Penny Product for 2004/05. 

She stated that the Final Penny Products for 2004/05 had now been re-calculated with details were attached and the adjusting amount was lower than the finalisation paid on 1 December 2005.  She informed members that the difference of £3,853.63 would be deducted from the normal monthly payment on 1 January 2006.
The DFA stated that the revised EPP for 2006/07 was £142,700.

She informed members that this was favourable in terms of the rates estimates.

General Grant Budget

After discussion, it was agreed that the DFA would write to the DOE to request that they reconsider the cutting of the general grant budget as she had discovered that there was £329,000 returned unused last year.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
05/27:08
REVIEW OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION
(Requested by Councillor O Black)
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That Council write to Lord Rooker to object to the proposed seven councils 
using the wording of the Nilga draft council motion.”

She stated that this would encourage sectarianism and would take the localism out of politics.
Councillor Harding stated that council should also write to the Secretary of State to inform him that the RPA had failed to satisfy the test of public opinion and informed members that any proposed conclusion should seek to satisfy the majority of the public and the parties.

Councillor McAllister stated that he agreed with the Nilga statement which was circulated.
Councillor McCambridge agreed and stated that the consultation had not been taken into consideration.

Councillor McShane stated that she would take issue with comments that this was a sectarian carve up and informed members that there was a demographic reality to be considered.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.

Councillor Blaney stated that at the Nilga meetings there had not been one voice in favour of the proposed seven Councils from all parties involved.

After further discussion, on a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Blaney, M Black, O Black, McCambridge, McConaghy, Harding, Graham, McAllister, Hartin, McIlroy and McDonnell voted in favour and Councillors Newcombe, McShane and McMullan voted against the proposal which was carried.
05/27:09
SIGNS IN THE GLENS AREA


(Requested by Councillor O Black)


Councillor O Black stated that she would like to ask Council to contact the Roads 


Service to ask for the immediate removal of the anti-PSNI signs in the Glens area.



Councillor M Black supported these comments.



In reply to Councillor McShane, Councillor O Black stated that she had not made a 


complaint to the ombudsman regarding this issue and stated that she would look into 


the article which had suggested this.



Councillor McMullan stated that a meeting had taken place regarding this issue and that 

work was being carried out outside of the Council forum.



In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that Roads Service, NIE or BT 


had responsibility for unauthorised signs on their property.


After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would write to Roads, NIE and BT 


to request that all unauthorised signs and in particular anti-PSNI signs be removed in 


the Moyle area.



Councillor M Black stated that she would bring up this issue through the DPP.
05/27:10
TO DEBATE THE TERM DECLARING AN INTEREST

(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)


Councillor McCambridge stated that she would like to have clarification on the issue of Declaring an Interest from the Clerk.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the code of conduct explained the circumstances of Declaration of Interests and stated that as he understood it was up to the individual member concerned if they had an interest in a topic.


Councillor McIlroy enquired if an interest was declared did the member in question have to leave the chamber or could they stay and take part in any debate.


Councillor McMullan stated that this issue was debated before under Councillor Kane and it was then decided that depending upon the circumstances members could speak or not take part in the debate or vote.

Councillor Harding stated that members should leave the chamber when declaring an interest.


Councillor McCambridge agreed and stated that having attended a CIVA course the safest course of action was to leave the room.


Councillor McCambridge stated that she felt the meeting should continue in committee.


This was agreed, and the meeting continued in committee.


Councillor McCambridge referred to the situation with Moyle Twinning and stated that there was a Councillor in Moyle who would appear to have a pecuniary interest in some of the current matters and that the presence of Councillor O Black had been questioned on an occasion due to involvement in the Cushendall Development Group.  She stated that if someone had a pecuniary interest she felt that they should not be involved in any conversation.

Councillor McShane stated that sometimes it was to the ratepayers benefit for Councillors to remain in the chamber.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that Council take legal advice on this matter.


After further discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk would look into the process of declaring and interest and bring this back to the next Council meeting.

05/27:11
ELECTRICITY SUPPLY RATHLIN ISLAND

(Requested by Councillor Harding)


Councillor Harding stated that there had been a meeting recently with representatives of the Rathlin Development Association to discuss the problems with the electricity supply on the island.  She requested that a letter would be sent to NIE in support of the Chairman’s previous letter regarding problems with the electricity supply on Rathlin Island.


This was agreed.

05/27:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES

WLS Licensing Reform The Full Implications, Are you prepared?

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Councillor Newcombe referred to the liquor licencing reform and the correspondence received from the Federation of the Retail Licensed Trade Northern Ireland.

Councillor McMullan stated that this should be supported entirely.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Councillor McMullan stated that a letter had been sent to the Federation and that there was still plenty of time to debate the issue.

After further discussion, it was agreed to wait until the Federation of the Retail Licensed Trade Northern Ireland came to a meeting in the new year to discuss the matter further.

How to make Tourism Work for You, A Tourism Conference.  
Councillor O Black proposed

Councillor M Black

Councillor McCambridge seconded

Councillor McIlroy proposed

Councillor McConaghy

Councillor Blaney seconded

Councillor McShane proposed

Councillor Blaney
Councillor Newcombe seconded

Councillor McAllister proposed
Councillor McIlroy

Councillor Hartin seconded
05/27:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

05/27:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


There were no documents to seal and sign.
05/27:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 23 November 2005 from the NEELB regarding Bushmills Library


Councillor McConaghy referred to the proposed sale of the Bushmills Library.  He 
informed members that when the present building was acquired, the Court House had 

been considered but that this was not successful due its being listed and that an 
approach had 
then been made for the old Methodist Church.  He stated that this building had housed a youth 
centre and that it had then been sold to the NEELB.  He stated 
that this had been let for the 
purposes of a public library at a minimal rent for ninety-nine years.  He pointed out that the 
building would not have been let like this if it was for commercial purposes, he stated that the 
sale of this building for commercial purposes was against the spirit of the agreement and that it 
should remain in public use.  

Councillor McConaghy stated that this sale should be blocked and that this building 
should be held until after the RPA.


Councillor McAllister agreed with this and stated that the board was legally required to 

carry out a public trawl.  He informed members that there had been a development 


within the Bushmills Community Association and stated that a private sector were now 
displaying an interest in helping to retain a Library/IT centre in the village.


The Clerk informed members that the agent Robinsons had written to him and stated

that their outline presentation would be available in the new year.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the NEELB to 
reaffirm Council’s wishes that the sale of the library building in Bushmills be held 
until after the RPA, and that at Councillors McAllister’s request, the sale of Mosside 
Primary School would be referred to in this letter.
05/27:16
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE


Adoption of land at Market Street, Ballycastle


Councillor S Blaney requested that a letter be sent to the Roads Service to 



ask that the road between Market Street and Leyland Road be adopted as soon as 


possible in order to allow street lighting to be provided.



This was agreed.



Department of Agriculture and Rural Development, Proposed Environmental Impact 


Assessment (Fish Farming in Marine Waters) Regulations.



After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McCambridge could get a copy of the 


Department of Agriculture and Rural Development, Proposed Environmental Impact 


Assessment (Fish Farming in Marine Waters) Regulations.



Torr Road, Cushendun



Councillor McCambridge asked for Council’s support in requesting that a letter be sent 


to the Roads Service to ask what they intend to do about the damage to the Torr Road, 


Cushendun.  She informed members that the surface of this road was cracking and that 


some remedial work might help and stated that an urgent response was required.


This was agreed.
The meeting concluded at 10:15 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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